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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

DRAFT Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 4 September 2017 at 7.00 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Terry Hipsey
Chair

Cllr Christine Feltwell
Vice Chair

Cllr Michael Bird


Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Javey Osler


Cllr Linda Playford


Cllr Neil Richards


Cllr Roger Whitehead
Cllr Alison Youngs


(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Cllr Martin Storey
Borough Council of King's Lynn and West Norfolk and Norfolk County Council 
Members of the Public: 15
51/17
Apologies and Welcome
There were no apologies for absence.
52/17
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
There was no declarations of interests.
53/17
Minutes of the Meeting dated 7 August 2017 and Matters Arising
The Clerk read the minutes of the 7 August 2017. The minutes of the meeting held on 7 August 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chair.  Prop: TH, 2nd NR. All in favour.
RESOLVED: 
That the Minutes of the Meeting held on 7 August 2017 were agreed as a true record.

Matters Arising including Clerk Report 
1. Audit 201617 returned and queries resolved with external Auditor Mazars.

2. Payroll set up with Stevenson Smart and Pension auto enrolment fulfilled for Clerk and Handyman.

3. Finger Board sign in village moved by NCC following incorrect installation during August.

4. Awaiting information from Hilgay on New Parish Councillor training.

5. Financial banking updated with Lloyds.

6. BT telephone box on Clerk action sheet to resolve.
7. Freebridge house with overgrown hedge will be resolved as part of the letting procedure.  It is awaiting work before it can be relet.

8. 51 Feltwell gate renewal on action list to resolve within other priorities. 
54/17
Correspondence Received
The Parish Council noted that they had received the following correspondence:
a) Community Police Newsletter 
b) NALC Newsletters 
c) SNAP Minutes - August 

d) Community Action Norfolk Newsletter 

55/17
Werehen Update
The Chair advised that the Parish Council's solicitor had received the resolutions and minutes of the August meeting and there would be an update at the following meeting.
56/17 
Tree Management Survey Quotations 
A quotation was received for £256 for the purposes of carrying out a Tree Hazard Assessment of the trees within the boundaries of the Playing and Recreation Fields by means of a Visual Tree Assessment.  The Parish Council agreed that it was important to ensure that trees within its ownership are safe and well maintained and unanimously agreed to action the report.
Resolved: 
That the Clerk commission the Tree Hazard Assessment as quoted for £265.
57/17
NCC Parish Partnership Funding Application
The Chair shared that the fund was available for the Parish Council to apply for half of the costs needed for traffic schemes for the improvement of highways within Southery.  The Parish Council after discussion agreed for the Clerk to investigate the possibility of either a pedestrian crossing at Upgate Street, Feltwell Road traffic calming messages suggested by Andy Wallace, Area Highways Manager and more flashing speed management signs.  The Parish Council agreed to discuss at the following meeting pending these investigations.

Resolved:
(1) That the Clerk investigate possibility of crossing at Upgate Street;



(2) That the Clerk seek suggestions from Andy Wallace in regard to Feltwell Road traffic 


calming. 


(3) That The Council consider SAM2's as an option at the following meeting pending the 


above.
58/17
Grounds Maintenance Contract Renewal from 201819
Three quotations were received from contractors for possible three year contract for grounds maintenance within the playing field; cemetery and Werehen with weed spraying.  The Parish Council agreed after discussion that they would like to meet all three contractors before making a decision.  The Parish Council had noted that there had been concerns raised regarding grass cuttings sticking to headstones within the cemetery and they would seek for a resolution to the issue.  The Clerk agreed to arrange.

Resolved: 
That the Clerk arrange a meeting with contractors.

59/17 
War Memorial Restoration
Cllr Christine Feltwell had inspected the War Memorial and advised that concrete had been filled in gaps in the past and perhaps at some point may require further, but at this time was satisfactory.  She shared that there was a plaque already on the memorial in commemoration of World War One and asked the Parish Councillors if therefore it was necessary to include a further one on the Werehen.  After discussion it was agreed that a plaque on the Werehen would not be pursued.    Cllr Christine Feltwell advised that a willow tree however was overhanging the memorial, and Cllr Crispen Copsey agreed to cut back.
Resolved:
That Cllr Crispen Copsey cut back overhanging Willow Tree.

60/17
Street Lighting Contract 
The Parish Council had received a new contract from street lighting maintenance supplier for approval.  Cllr Neil Richards had previously circulated suggested amendments to the contract and the Parish Council agreed for the Clerk to action with the supplier at this drafting stage.  The Parish Council also discussed LED light upgrades as a lot had been done and it was felt that there could be savings available on further upgrades to the remainder. It was agreed that the Clerk would seek the costs of how much each one had cost and how much it would be to convert the remainder.  
Resolved:
1) That the Clerk return suggested amendments to the supplier for resubmission to the 


Council at the next meeting



2) That the Clerk seek costs per LED upgrade and for the total cost of upgrade for 


remaining street lights.

61/17
Meeting with Andy Wallace, NCC Highways Manager - 4 Sept Update

The Chair advised that some members of the Parish Council had met with Andy Wallace earlier that evening to discuss the following:

1) 18 Lynn Road Drainage - this work was scheduled on Wednesday.
2) General Drainage and Flooding in Southery - Cllr Roger Whitehead was going to follow up with a contact at Norfolk County Council regarding the Ringmore Road area.
3) Safety Measures Possible on Feltwell Road following serious accident in recent weeks - Andy was going to look into measures that the Parish Council could introduce and apply as part of the Parish Partnership Fund.
4) Northern Turning into the Village - Andy is going to assign an officer to speak to British Sugar at Wissington Factory to discuss upgrading works to the entrance , making it safer for HGV's to turn.
5) Bricks on the Highway - They are due to be removed this week otherwise a licence of enforcement would be issued. 
62/17
Speed Management Sign Update 
A report had been received by the Parish Council and the contents was noted.

63/17
Parishioner Request for Village Public Footpath Information Board
The Clerk advised that a parisioner had suggested a Footpath Information Board could be purchased for the village.  After discussion the Parish Council felt that if the signage was in place and correct there would not be a need to purchase it as potentially expensive.
64/17
Cllr Martin Storey Update - County Councillor and Borough Councillor

a) Boundary Review for Elections - There had been a vote and it had been agreed to change the election boundary area locally to now include Hilgay.  He advised that it was felt by himself and fellow Councillors affected Cllr Peake and Cllr Lawrence that a larger area may bring issues of being able to serve the increase in numbers.  He advised that if the Borough Council had not made the decision by 4 September then it would of been made for them by the Boundary Commission.
b) British Sugar 'Smells' Update - There had not been much further since the last update, and the factory was continuing with it's investigations over the 16 week cycle period.  The public was still advised to either contact him or British Sugar.
c) 20 mph Consultation Update - This was progressing and the consultation was due to finish soon.
d) Information regarding Norfolk County Council was available on their website.
65/17
Planning
Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: (information available on the Borough Council of King's Lynn and West Norfolk Planning Portal)

17/01561/F Mr & Mrs White Southery - Extension to first floor bathroom, including dormer window 19 Hall Close, Southery, Downham Market, PE38 0NN - The Parish Council agreed that they had no comments.
17/01564/F Mr & Mrs A Garrett & Mr & Mrs N Barrett Southery, Construction of two dwellings to replace

existing dwelling, 19 Lynn Road, Southery, Downham Market, Norfolk, PE38 0HU - The Parish Council agreed that they had no comments.
17/01620/F Unit One Store, Southery, Construction of Single Storey building to infill the NW corner of the courtyard (amendment to that previously approved under 2/88/5165/F) Modney Old Court, Modney Hall Road, Hilgay, PE38 0HN.  The Parish Council agreed that they had no comments.

17/0611/F Southery Mill, Sedge Fen Road, Construction of chalet style bungalow to replace previously demolished dwelling.  It was agreed that Councillors would return any comments to the Clerk by email as it had come in the previous friday.
66/17
Finance
The following payments were approved for the month of August:   Prop: LP, 2nd CC. All in favour.

	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Helen Richardson - wages
	324.00
	0.00
	324.00

	PAYE HMRC - Helen Richardson
	81.00
	0.00
	81.00

	Helen Richardson - Expenses & Monthly Allowance (stamps/paper) and training reimbursement Data Pro 8 Nov 17
	48.40
	0.00
	48.40

	Helen Richardson - Mileage - 4 trips
	28.80
	0.00
	28.80

	Colin Wills - wages
	95.00
	0.00
	95.00

	Colin Wills - expenses - battery charge SAM2
	10.00
	0.00
	10.00

	PAYE HMRC - Colin Wills
	23.75
	0.00
	23.75

	K&M Lighting
	69.21
	13.84
	83.05

	Anglian Water - April - July 2017 Burial Ground
	8.76
	0.00
	8.76

	Hodsons Office Supplies - Ink
	29.99
	6.00
	35.99

	Anglian Water - Playing Field
	16.87
	0.00
	16.87

	Total
	735.78
	19.84
	755.62

	E.On by Direct Debit - August 2017
	209.70
	41.94
	251.64

	E.On by Direct Debit - August 2017
	54.62
	2.73
	57.35


67/17
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) Overgrown weeds on an electric pole to the left as you enter Campsey Road.  The Clerk agreed to investigate a solution.

b) Clerk agreed to purchase a Wreath for Remembrance Sunday and Cllr Roger Whitehead would lay.

c) Clerk agreed to look into a sign to deter HGV's from turning down Campsey Road.

d) Cllr Neil Richards advised that Alex Fradley from the Borough Council would be attending now in November at 6 pm to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan.

e) Cllr Linda Playford advised that a Parishioner had been concerned about bats.  The Clerk advised that they are a protected species and planning regulations provide protection to the species during any building work.

f) Cllr Alison Youngs advised that she had seen Adders in the village and to be aware.
g) Cllr Alison Youngs suggested that it may be a good idea for a working party to come together to plant flowers and tidy areas of the village.  The Clerk agreed to place in the village voice for a call out for volunteers to come forward who may be interested in forming it.
68/17
Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme over the coming months.  The Clerk advised that changes were necessary at times to prioritise items by urgency and importance.
69/17
Public Comments / Questions
a)  Streetlights between 40-42 Recreation Drive were flickering.
b)   A request was received for information and noted by the Clerk to action.

c)  There was concerns raised in regard to grass stuck to headstones following grass cutting and the Parish Council agreed to resolve and apologised.

d)  A Parishioner shared that they were concerned of lack of play facilities for children in the village. 

e)  A Parishioner advised that a drain blockage was re-occurring along Feltwell Road where it crossed over at the layout adjacent to Hall Close.   They added that it backed up towards 21 Feltwell Road. The Clerk agreed to investigate with Highways. 

f)  A Parishioner raised concerns over properties in the village that were not maintained well.  The Clerk agreed to investigate what could be done.

g)  The Clerk noted concerns raised regarding speed signs in the southern end being close together and in need of spreading out.

h)  A Parishioner raised concern about the number of weeds throughout the village.  The Clerk agreed to find out how often the sprayer from the Borough Council visited.
70/17
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 25 September 2017.
Meeting closed at 9.20 pm
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